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I can’t believe that we’re doing this 

right now. We’re talking about a na-
tional health care program that’s going 
to add additional trillions of dollars. 
We’re talking about bailouts to the fi-
nancial institutions and to the auto in-
dustry. We’re talking about a cap-and- 
trade program that’s going to increase 
the cost of every family in America be-
tween $3,000 and $4,000 to turn on their 
lights or to buy gasoline at a service 
station or anything else that produces 
energy. We’re adding about $2 trillion a 
year to this debt, and it’s 
unsustainable. It is going to affect 
every man, woman, and child who is 
living in America today, but what it’s 
going to do to future generations is un-
believable. 

We can destroy this Republic if we 
don’t get control of spending. This is a 
political hyperbole. I’m telling you 
right now that we can destroy this 
form of government and this civiliza-
tion we have, just like Rome did, if we 
don’t get control of spending. It is out 
of control. It is out of control. We’re 
$56 trillion in debt today, and we’re 
adding $2 trillion a year, plus all of 
these additional programs we’re com-
ing up with. In the next 5 years, they 
say we’re going to spend an additional 
$5 trillion. We don’t have it, so we’re 
putting this burden on our kids and on 
our grandkids. 

It’s wrong. We have to do something 
about it. We have to do it now. We have 
to start getting our spending in order. 
My Republican and Democrat col-
leagues understand that. Mr. WOLF is a 
Republican who sent this out, and Mr. 
COOPER is a Democrat. They under-
stand it. We all ought to understand it. 

f 

ENERGY 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The 
Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Florida (Mr. KLEIN) for 5 minutes. 

Mr. KLEIN of Florida. Madam Speak-
er, it is an honor to be here today to 
talk in this House about energy. This 
is a moment in time when, I think, 
most Americans understand this great 
opportunity we have to really turn 
things around for our future in this 
country. It’s about three principal ele-
ments that aren’t just tied to the high 
cost of gasoline. It’s about national se-
curity; it’s about a better environment; 
and probably, as one of the most im-
portant things for this moment, it’s 
about jobs. It’s about a new economy. 

We’ll just talk about national secu-
rity. I think all of us understand very 
clearly, every American, no matter 
where one is from, the fact that im-
porting oil is the basis for a lot of the 
dependency that we have. Sixty per-
cent or so of the oil that we take in the 
United States comes from outside the 
United States. We depend, unfortu-
nately, on many countries that are, at 
best, not our friends and that are, at 
worst, our mortal enemies, who fund 
terrorism and threats against the 
United States and against our allies 
around the world. The sooner that we 

can take oil out of the centerpiece of 
our natural resource dependency, the 
better. That’s not to say we don’t have 
oil in the United States and that, yes, 
we’re going to drill more and all that 
kind of thing. What I’m talking about 
is the fact that much of our oil comes 
from places around the world, from the 
Middle East, from Venezuela and from 
other places that are not stable places 
for us to depend on this. 

Number 2 is our economy. We know 
that we have a great opportunity in 
terms of this next generation of jobs to 
be created relating to alternative en-
ergy and to the various kinds of alter-
native energies that are out there right 
now that are being developed by our 
scientists, by our engineers, and by our 
businesspeople. 

There is one thing that, I think, is 
just incredible and that I’ll just give by 
way of an example because we know 
about solar and wind and a lot of other 
things. I’m from Florida, and I was 
speaking to one of our utility compa-
nies the other day, and they’re talking 
about building the largest solar plant 
in the world in Florida. Over the years, 
we’ve heard, Oh, well, there isn’t 
enough sun or maybe other things. 
Well, now there is a general recogni-
tion that anywhere in the United 
States there are great opportunities for 
solar. The technology is moving along, 
and we need to continue to incent that 
continued higher level of development 
of battery storage for solar and things 
like that. 

One of the things he said to me is, in 
building this plant, they have to im-
port the mirrors—these are the pieces 
of equipment to hold the solar and to 
capture the power—from Germany. 
Hundreds of millions of dollars of this 
product have to come in from Germany 
because we don’t produce it here in the 
United States. 

Why? Why don’t we produce it? Why 
isn’t that a job opportunity that is 
based right here? 

I think that one of the things that’s 
going on right now in the investment 
recovery act that we’ve put together 
and other things that, I think, all of us 
share, Democrats and Republicans and 
as Americans, is the idea that, if we’re 
going to talk about energy, we have to 
incentivize business and industry and 
the engineers in our universities to de-
velop the science, to develop the entre-
preneurship, to give the tax incentives 
for investment for that type of energy 
in the United States, and to build the 
equipment here in the United States. 

There is no reason. It costs a lot of 
money to ship fragile mirrors over 
from Germany. We can build it here. 
We can build it better. We can probably 
export it and can compete with the rest 
of the world. 

b 1100 

I think that’s a pretty exciting op-
portunity, and there are so many other 
areas. In my district off the coast of 
Florida, most of you have heard of the 
gulf stream. That’s that perpetual cur-

rent, 24/7, 365 days a year, that runs up 
and down up to north along the east 
coast. Well, right now, one of our local 
universities, Florida Atlantic Univer-
sity, is developing technology where 
they can put turbines in the Atlantic 
Ocean and capture that energy. 

I don’t know if this is going to work 
long-term, but that’s the kind of Amer-
ican ingenuity that we’re looking for, 
and we as a government and private 
sector, our scientists, our entre-
preneurs, we need to work together to 
capture that and build on that. 

And of course, there’s the environ-
ment. We all understand that, and 
there is something going on in the 
world on climate. People can have dif-
ferent opinions. I think most scientists 
agree there’s something going on, and 
whatever we can do in the United 
States and around the world to provide 
leadership to reduce the impact of CO2 
and other things, it’s good for all of us. 

I live in a coastal area, 75 miles on 
the Atlantic Ocean, some of the most 
beautiful areas in the world. We obvi-
ously are very sensitive to the hurri-
cane activity, to the rise of the Atlan-
tic Ocean, things like that, but I think 
we all understand there’s an environ-
mental issue at the same time. 

So what are we doing here in Wash-
ington? We’re working very collec-
tively, and there are a lot of business 
and industry actively supporting some 
of the various ideas that are coming 
forward to work on this in a very pro-
ductive way to make sure that the 
United States is leading the world in 
these areas of alternative energy. 

And we’re debating a bill right now 
and I know our colleagues are asking 
for comments from back home. We ob-
viously want to do it in a way that al-
lows for appropriate levels of transi-
tion for our industries who are depend-
ent on old fuel sources to move to new 
fuel sources. We need to work together 
to make sure that the system eases in 
a way that is economically competi-
tive. That’s what we need to do. At the 
same time, we ought to be encouraging 
as much as we can getting these prod-
ucts into play. 

So I’m very excited about the fact 
that we can build a new energy future, 
and I look forward to working with all 
of our Members to do that. 

f 

WE NEED A NATIONAL ENERGY 
THAT DOESN’T PICK WINNERS 
AND LOSERS 
The SPEAKER pro tempore. The 

Chair recognizes the gentlewoman from 
West Virginia (Mrs. CAPITO) for 5 min-
utes. 

Mrs. CAPITO. Madam Speaker, I’m 
here today to talk about the same 
issue that my colleague from Florida 
just talked about, and that’s energy. 
He alluded to the energy bill that’s 
been moving through Congress over the 
last several months, but he neglected 
to say that in that bill are some real 
costs for real people. And I think these 
are the important issues in front of our 
Nation today. 
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Energy, we found when the price of 

gasoline went up last summer over $4 a 
gallon, we were pressed, I think appro-
priately, to try to find an energy fu-
ture, a plan for our energy future, and 
we never really answered that ques-
tion. Well, this morning in Charleston, 
West Virginia, where I’m from, the 
price of gasoline went up to $2.75 and 
has been going up almost daily. So we 
need a national energy plan that 
doesn’t pick winners and losers, that 
takes into account real costs for real 
people. 

Right now, the bill that’s passed out 
of the Energy and Commerce Com-
mittee is a national energy tax on 
every single American. We call it cap- 
and-tax. The supporters call it cap-and- 
trade. But what it is, in reality, is it 
has serious problems for States such as 
mine in West Virginia. Ninety-eight 
percent of the energy generation in our 
State is generated through coal. Well, 
naturally, we’re the second largest 
coal-producing State in this Nation. 

We’ve powered America for genera-
tions by giving of our natural resources 
across this country, and I’m proud to 
say we have a proud heritage, not only 
of turning the lights on in America but 
also of the coal mining jobs and the 
coal mining communities and families 
throughout my State. 

But this will picks winners and losers 
because the heartland, of which I con-
sider West Virginia—and we just heard 
the gentleman from Florida talk a lot 
about solar—but the heartland, which 
has had to rely on fossil fuels for en-
ergy generation and to keep our manu-
facturing jobs, we’re going to be the 
losers here. We’re going to be the ones 
who are going to pay the heavy price. 

What kind of price are we going to 
pay? Number one, job loss. It’s esti-
mated that in my State alone over 
10,000 jobs will be lost in our manufac-
turing sector because of this bill. And 
you ask, why is that? Well, because our 
industrial input will be lower because 
of the high cost of meeting the de-
mands, because of the lack of a transi-
tional period in this bill. We’ll also lose 
probably many, many, 10s of thousands 
of jobs in our coal mining industry and 
associated industries alone. 

Also, for the individuals, how is this 
going to impact the individual who is 
paying now the $2.75 in West Virginia? 
In some areas of the country, that 
probably sounds pretty good, but in 
ours, it’s going up. We’ve had the lux-
ury of lower energy prices, and we are 
pleased about that. But it’s escaping 
us, and in this bill, we will no longer 
have that. 

If you look at the West Virginia elec-
tricity, prices under this bill will go up 
over 100. Think about that: 100 percent 
of your electricity bill, somewhere in 
the estimate of $2- to $3,000 a year. 

And who’s the loser there? Small 
businesses are the loser. They’re going 
to lose jobs because they’re going to 
have the higher cost of turning on 
their electricity, running their busi-
ness. And what’s that going to result 

in? Job loss. That’s going to result in 
lack of capital to invest in a small 
business. And then the higher cost of 
transportation would also hurt not 
only individuals but small businesses 
as well. 

But it’s also going to hurt those peo-
ple who can barely afford to keep the 
lights on as it is, and those are our 
lower income folks. By the year 2020, it 
is estimated that with this bill, with 
this cap-and-tax bill, with this national 
energy tax, that the lower income folks 
across this Nation, that 25 percent of 
their income will go to paying for their 
energy costs. 

Now, let’s think about this. We’ve 
just gone through a housing crisis, 
where people are losing their homes 
and people are having trouble, people 
are losing jobs. Now, we’re going to say 
to you, a quarter of your income is 
going to go to one of the basic needs 
that you have, and that’s the basic 
need for energy. 

Another loser are our State budgets. 
Think what an impact a national en-
ergy tax is going to have on every hos-
pital, on every public school, on every 
university. Think of the cost of run-
ning the school buses that we’ve seen 
as the rise up in energy costs. 

So I don’t think that this is the kind 
of bill that is going to solve the prob-
lem. It sets up winners and losers, and 
it has real costs to real people. It does 
have in there a great portion of carbon 
capture and sequestration where we 
will use coal, and we will use the tech-
nology and innovation, but we need to 
keep moving in this direction so we can 
be realistic about how we’re going to 
meet our energy needs and how we’re 
going to transition to the next best 
source. 

Green jobs and green future, that’s 
what we all want. I think that it’s a 
laudable goal, and it’s one that we will 
reach, but we’ve got to do it where 
we’re not picking winners and losers, 
where we realize that there are real 
costs to real people. 

f 

THE CURRENT ECONOMIC 
RECESSION 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The 
Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Virginia (Mr. CONNOLLY) for 5 minutes. 

Mr. CONNOLLY of Virginia. Madam 
Speaker, as a Congressman from Vir-
ginia, also a coal-producing State, I 
wish to rise to address the current eco-
nomic recession. We need to spur in-
vestment and create new jobs, and we 
need to act now. An essential part of 
that effort is the American Clean En-
ergy and Security Act. 

This legislation, unlike some of the 
statistics we’ve been hearing lately, re-
cently approved by the House Energy 
and Commerce Committee, would re-
duce greenhouse gas pollution and cre-
ate lots of clean energy jobs, including 
in the coal sector, and make polluters 
pay for the greenhouse gas pollution 
they’re emitting right now. 

Last week, the United States Climate 
Action Partnership, known as USCAP, 

hosted a congressional briefing to dis-
cuss the business reasons for passing 
legislation to reduce global warming 
pollution. The USCAP is a coalition of 
many American businesses who sup-
port the legislation, including espe-
cially in the energy sector. They in-
clude Alcoa, BP, ConocoPhillips, Dow, 
Duke Energy, DuPont, Exelon, General 
Electric, General Motors, Johnson & 
Johnson, NRG Energy, Shell, and Sie-
mens. Environmental groups are also 
members. 

Many of these companies have built 
billion dollar companies through the 
extraction, processing, or sale of car-
bon-intensive fossil fuels. For example, 
most of BP, Shell and ConocoPhillips’ 
business is in oil exploration and pro-
duction. Duke Energy produces 75 per-
cent of its electricity from coal. Manu-
facturers such as GE, Alcoa, and Dow 
consume a great deal of electricity and 
would be negatively affected by higher 
energy prices. They support this bill. 

These businesses worked for 2 years 
with environmentalists and Members 
of Congress to develop a blueprint for 
legislative action that laid out a plan 
to reduce greenhouse gas pollution, 
create jobs, and spur investment in re-
newable energy. This blueprint for leg-
islative action formed a foundation for 
the American Clean Energy and Secu-
rity Act, passed by the House Energy 
and Commerce Committee, on a bipar-
tisan vote I might add. 

At its briefing, USCAP members em-
phasized the importance of the Amer-
ican Clean Energy and Security Act in 
spurring innovation and economic 
growth. Representatives of Dow, NRG 
Energy, and Shell said that without 
passage of this legislation to reduce 
greenhouse gas emissions, there simply 
will not be sufficient market incentive 
to invest in carbon capture and stor-
age, something necessary, especially 
for the coal industry, Madam Speaker. 

Carbon capture and storage is a tech-
nology that holds tremendous promise; 
it is essential to more sustainable coal- 
generated electricity production. The 
minority party claims that the Amer-
ican Clean Energy and Security Act 
will hurt coal, as we just heard, but the 
business community, including compa-
nies that rely principally on coal for 
electrical generation, support this bill. 

The minority party claims that the 
American Clean Energy and Security 
Act will impair our ability to deploy 
American energy resources. Yet 
USCAP members, ConocoPhillips and 
Shell, for example, noted at the brief-
ing that without this bill, they simply 
will not be able to develop the next 
generation of biofuels. 

Right now, we get most of our oil 
from overseas, Madam Speaker, from 
countries like Saudi Arabia. We must 
end our dependence on foreign oil. By 
spurring development of biofuels, the 
American Clean Energy and Security 
Act would help reach that objective 
while creating economic opportunities 
here at home. 

I think the business community said 
it best. At USCAP’s recent briefing, a 
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